# Agenda Item 3



Minutes of a meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held at County Hall, Glenfield on Wednesday, 3 June 2020.

#### **PRESENT**

Dr. R. K. A. Feltham CC (in the Chair)

Mr. T. Barkley CC
Mr. D. C. Bill MBE CC
Mr. T. Gillard CC
Mrs. A. J. Hack CC
Mrs. Mrs. M. Wright CC

Note: The meeting was not open to the public in line with Government advice on public gatherings however the meeting was broadcast live via YouTube.

## In attendance

Mike Sandys - Director of Public Health.

Kate Allardyce, Senior Performance Manager, NHS Midlands and Lancashire Commissioning Support Unit.

Alison Buteux, Performance Manager, NHS Midlands and Lancashire Commissioning Support Unit.

## 65. Minutes of the previous meeting.

The minutes of the meeting held on 4 March 2020 were taken as read, confirmed and signed.

#### 66. Question Time.

The Chief Executive reported that no questions had been received under Standing Order 35.

#### 67. Questions asked by members under Standing Order 7(3) and 7(5).

The Chief Executive reported that three questions had been received under Standing Order 7(3) and 7(5).

## 1. Mrs Rosita Page CC asked the following question of the Chairman:

What communication protocols are in place for the NHS to keep residents, ward members and all stakeholders informed and engaged before major service changes are made?

#### The Chairman replied as follows:

In terms of service changes the NHS in Leicester, Leicestershire and Rutland (LLR) follows the requirements as set out in the NHS Duty to Involve service users in discussions about changes to services. On a service by service basis the NHS will involve current users and potential users of services and of course local people. The

approach will often be tailored and designed for the service change rather than a single approach. As part of Better Care Together, the System Transformation Partnership for LLR, there was an extensive round of face-to-face public engagement sessions with local communities as part of the Community Services Redesign just over a year ago, with the first phase of the redesign being implemented in December. One of those was in Lutterworth.

There are good, constructive relationships between the NHS and the Democratic Services team at Leicestershire County Council and meetings are held to forward plan agendas and ensure service changes and developments are flagged in advance. This communication takes place as proposals are being developed and before any formal consultation on changes take place. The Democratic Services team makes sure the appropriate local members are informed.

Any service changes will also be highlighted through the usual channels used by the NHS. All LLR NHS organisations have their own channels and processes in place to keep local people informed. Up to date information is provided in the news sections of websites and all organisations regularly use social media to highlight news about services and direct people to more information. These are routine communications channels which are pro-actively used to provide information to the public.

As part of ongoing engagement work with local people there are forums through which each organisation can inform local people about service developments and receive feedback about services. Leicestershire Partnership NHS Trust also produces a stakeholder bulletin please see https://www.leicspart.nhs.uk/partners/news/

The Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) also have groups through which they regularly communicate and involve, such as Patient Participation Groups attached to GP practices. More recently an Online Citizen's Panel has been established. The CCGs have been promoting the panel and encouraging as many people as possible to sign-up. Anyone can sign up and members will receive a regular newsletter with information about health and social care and be asked for their views on health topics. To find out more about the Citizens' Panel and join visit https://bettercaretogetherllr.questionpro.eu/a/panel.do

The NHS has also been issuing a regular stakeholder bulletin currently focussed on Covid-19 which has highlighted temporary service changes in relation to the outbreak and the bulletin will be publicising any further changes and restoration of services over the coming weeks.

The NHS also hold regular updates with Healthwatch Leicester and Leicestershire and Healthwatch Rutland including attendance at meetings. Healthwatch representatives are also on CCG Governing Bodies.

## 2. Mrs Rosita Page CC asked the following question of the Chairman:

With regards to the recent temporary closure of Feilding Palmer hospital a briefing note was issued after the hospital had been closed but was any consideration given to communicating with the public and ward members before the decision to close the hospital had been taken?

#### The Chairman replied as follows:

I have sought information from Leicestershire Partnership NHS Trust (LPT) on the question and received the following response from LPT:

"Temporary changes to services can be made under regulation 23(2) of the s.244 Regulations on the basis of a risk to safety or welfare of patients or staff. Such changes can only be temporary and are often made following a risk summit/assessment relating to the issues that are seen to be forcing the need for a temporary change on safety grounds.

In the case of Feilding Palmer hospital, a comprehensive risk assessment was completed on 12 May 2020 after staff expressed concern about patient and staff safety on the ward in light of Covid-19 infection, prevention and control guidance. The outcome of risk assessment clearly demonstrates that it is not possible to deliver in-patient services in line with national Covid-19 guidelines because the Trust cannot mitigate the risk of patients or a member of staff catching COVID-19. Particular challenges include the lack of isolation facilities in the ward, and the estate infrastructure - there is less than the 2m recommended distance between beds and offices, and the main access corridor on the ward is less than 2m wide, which does not support adherence to social distancing guidelines.

As a consequence the Trust made the difficult decision to temporarily suspend admissions to the ward at Feilding Palmer hospital, on the grounds of an immediate risk to patient and staff safety. The Trust will lift this suspension as soon it is safe to do so. This decision will be taken based on any new national guidance in relation to Covid-19, including infection prevention and control measures and social distancing requirements.

It is important to note that Feilding Palmer hospital has not closed, and some outpatient services have, and continue to operate from the site during the pandemic. In addition, this temporary measure will allow partner organisations to safely resume some outpatient services in the town. This may include cardiology, minor surgery and gynaecology outpatient services.

The Trust recognises that communication with some stakeholders was not as timely as we would want and regret that our stakeholder briefing did not reach all intended recipients on the day that admissions were temporarily suspended. As I am sure you can appreciate, we are having to respond rapidly to developments in Covid -19 and in these circumstances communications may not be as timely or extensive as we would like, but we will do our best to keep people informed. The matter was raised through the multi-agency LLR Health Economy Tactical and Strategic Coordination Group as soon as it became apparent, however the Trust will take steps to ensure that the learning from this event is captured through our Incident Control Centre and future improvements are made in this respect.

LPT and the CCGs are fully committed to engaging with local people about the future of Feilding Palmer and of course are aware of the legal requirements on making substantial changes to services under the Local Authority Regulations 2013 and involvement duties placed on CCGs, Trusts and Foundation Trusts by the NHS Act 2006 (as amended by the Health and Social Care Act 2012). The national guide to the legal duties and assurance processes for service reconfiguration is set out in

"Planning, assuring and delivering service changes for patients" published by NHS England in March 2018."

#### 3. Mrs Rosita Page CC asked the following question of the Chairman:

In light of the complicated circumstances and longstanding uncertainties surrounding the future of Feilding Palmer Hospital in Lutterworth could I ask the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee to ascertain from the NHS what the future plans for the hospital are, including how we can utilise this resource to enhance future patient care for all of the residents in Lutterworth and the wider surrounding community, taking into account the housing development proposed for the area and the possibility of claiming financial contributions from housing developers under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.

## The Chairman replied as follows:

As detailed in the answer to question 2 above, LPT has responded to the immediate issue of patient and staff safety on the ward. Future plans for Lutterworth are being developed through a wider system workstream, which the CCGs are leading in close partnership with the Trust and stakeholders.

I am reassured that the CCGs and LPT remain fully committed to working with the people of Lutterworth – as well as the local authority, District and Town councils, Healthwatch and other stakeholders - to understand what matters to them before any long-term changes are proposed to NHS services in the town. This includes exploring any opportunities to utilise new and existing section 106 monies.

This involvement will be a natural continuation of the collaborative work that was well underway as part of the Better Care Together programme, prior to the Coronavirus pandemic. The Community Service Redesign workstream is developing plans for the future of community services right the way across Leicester, Leicestershire and Rutland. Understandably this work has had to pause, but will resume as soon as practical.

The Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee will give further consideration to the issues raised by this question as part of agenda items at future meetings on the Better Care Together programme, the Primary Care Estates Strategy, and Section 106 developer contributions.

#### 68. Urgent items.

There were no urgent items for consideration.

#### 69. Declarations of interest.

The Chairman invited members who wished to do so to declare any interest in respect of items on the agenda for the meeting.

No declarations were made.

#### 70. Declarations of the Party Whip.

There were no declarations of the party whip in accordance with Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 16.

## 71. Presentation of Petitions.

The Chief Executive reported that no petitions had been received under Standing Order 36.

## 72. <u>Leicestershire Sexual Health Strategy 2020-2023.</u>

The Committee considered a report of the Director of Public Health which asked for feedback on the County Council's draft Sexual Health Strategy for 2020- 2023. A copy of the report, marked 'Agenda Item 8', is filed with these minutes.

Arising from discussions the following points were noted:

- (i) The Lead Member for Health and Wellbeing Mr. L. Breckon CC was fully in support of the Strategy.
- (ii) The Public Health Department ensured that the Sexual Health Strategy linked in with other relevant strategies for example substance misuse, domestic violence etc and this work was co-ordinated at Departmental Management Team meetings. The Director of Public Health agreed to provide members with a document which demonstrated how the different strategies interlinked.
- (iii) The way sexual relationships were conducted was regularly evolving for example as a result of dating apps, and now people's behaviour was changing as a result of Covid19, therefore the Sexual Health Strategy needed to be dynamic and able to respond to the different trends. It was expected that there would be a greater demand for online sexual health services as a result of Covid19. In order to measure the success of the Strategy monitoring would take place of how services were being used and the level of uptake. In particular the demographics of service users would be monitored.
- (iv) Consideration was being given to what sexual health messages could be disseminated once the Covic19 lockdown had ended and in particular how to get messages to hard to reach groups. Conversations were being had with the Communications Team at the County Council regarding how to use social media for Public Health messaging. A member suggested that dating apps themselves could be used to share sexual health messages.

#### **RESOLVED:**

- (a) That the Leicestershire Sexual Health Strategy 2020-23 be supported;
- (b) That the comments now made be submitted to the Cabinet for consideration at its meeting on 23 June 2020.

## 73. Health Performance Update 2019/20.

The Committee considered a joint report of the Chief Executive of the County Council and NHS Midlands and Lancashire Commissioning Support Unit, which provided an update on performance based on the available data at May 2020. A copy of the report, marked 'Agenda Item 9', is filed with these minutes.

The Committee welcomed Kate Allardyce, Senior Performance Manager and Alison Buteux, Performance Manager, both of NHS Midlands and Lancashire Commissioning Support Unit, to the meeting for this item.

Arising from discussions the following points were noted:

- (i) Some data collection had been paused due to the Covid19 crisis and the national data in the report only covered the period up to February 2020, therefore the impact from Covid19 on the performance of the health service was not shown in the figures. The true impact of Covid19 would be seen in the next performance report considered by the committee later in the year. Guidance was awaited from NHS England regarding the performance framework to be used in future and some of the metrics were likely to change.
- (ii) Members raised concerns regarding the impact Covid19 was having on the accuracy of some performance data, for example it was noted that some families of deceased persons had complained that Covid19 was recorded as the cause of death on the death certificate when they believed it was not the true cause. There were concerns that during lockdown people had not been using the NHS even when they had serious medical problems such as heart attacks and they would need to be encouraged to start using services again. The Chairman reported that the Lead Member for Health and Wellbeing shared the concerns regarding the data and had stated that financial recovery was forecast to be between 18 months to 3 years so it would be some time before the system returned to 'normal'.
- (iii) The data indicated that many adults had been exercising more than usual under lockdown though children were spending more time indoors which needed to be monitored. Whilst it was a positive that there had been an increase in cycling and walking during the Covid19 lockdown improvements needed to be made to the highways infrastructure to ensure the safety of both cyclists and pedestrians. The Director of Public Health was working with colleagues in the Environment and Transport Department to address these issues and it was intended that maximum use would be made of Government grants for improving highways for example creating more cycle paths.
- (iv) The numbers of new Covid19 cases and the numbers of deaths from Covid19 had peaked and then plateaued at a lower level, however there was still a risk of infection and coming out of lockdown had to be managed carefully.
- (v) Although HIV testing coverage in Leicestershire was significantly worse than England overall, the reason why no figures for late HIV diagnosis were provided in the report was not that the data was not available, it was due to the small numbers involved which raised confidentiality issues meaning the data could not be published at a public level.
- (vi) Concerns were raised that the state pension age was being raised at a time when healthy life expectancy was reducing and the Director of Public Health would need to give consideration to how to raise this issue nationally.

## **RESOLVED:**

(a) That the performance summary and issues identified be noted;

(b) That the Director of Public Health be thanked for the work of his department in tackling the spread of Covid19 in Leicestershire whilst continuing to carry out the more routine duties of the Public Health department.

# 74. Date of next meeting.

**RESOLVED:** 

That the next meeting of the Committee be held on 9 September 2020 at 2:00pm.

2.00 - 3.10 pm 03 June 2020

**CHAIRMAN** 

